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       DEFINITION OF THE HOUSEHOLD GOODS AND SERVICES PRODUCTION SECTOR
                          IN NATIONAL ACCOUNTS SYSTEM
                                  OF THE USSR

                     Note by S. Lyubavina and V. Sokolin,
                   State Committee of the USSR on Statistics

       The question about inclusion of the non-market elements in production of 
goods and services in the household sector of the economy is complicated and 
open to discussion.  On the one hand, it is not easy to determine the economic 
value of these elements, and their inclusion in the SNA aggregates could 
distort the balance of the system.  On the other hand, the extension of the 
accounting system, caused by the inclusion of non-market household activities 
and of the so-called "shadow economy" elements which are characteristic of the 
Soviet business environment, would allow us to identify the level of 
correlation between the market and non-market households activities and to show 
more clearly how households distribute their resources.  This is especially 
important during the transition period for the USSR economy.

       This document discusses possible variants of extensions of the 
production sphere in the household sector.

1.     At present the USSR economic structure is distorted and it operates 
under conditions of goods shortages and price inflation.  As a result of this 
distorted structure, the illegal economy has developed considerably on the 
consumer market.  In this respect the problem of household goods and services 
production study is appraised in its importance.  It is necessary to develop 
basic and concrete methods of statistical evaluation of the volume and growth 
of these activities so that they can be accounted for in macroeconomic 
aggregates.

       The proposals for the expansion of the household production sphere, 
formulated in this paper, cannot obviously cover the whole set of problems 
encountered in the illegal household goods and services production in the USSR. 
The questions touched upon require an investigation of the experiences of a 
number of other countries, and their review from the standpoint of the revised 
UN SNA.

2.     Listed below are the types of household activities which are classified 
within the goods and services production boundary:

       -- agricultural production (including storage of agro-production), 
          forestry (berry and mushroom collection, etc.), hunting, fishing, 
          etc., for own consumption and sale to other economic entities 
          (regardless of payment);
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       -- processing of agricultural products:  threshing, grain grinding;  
          cattle-stanghtering;  hide manufacturing, production and conservation 
          of meat and fish products;  milk, butter and cheese production;  and 
          production of wine, beer and home-brew;

       -- own-account construction of dwellings and non-dwelling housing;  
          construction of other objects, effected by households;

       -- housing services for owner-occupied dwellings;

       -- consumer goods production (clothes, footwear, furniture, in-house 
          equipment, weaving, etc.) for own consumption and sale to other 
          economic entities;

       -- services provided within the household sector (hiring of household 
          servants;  medical, educational, daily round, transport and other 
          services, provided by individual businessmen and illegal "shadow 
          economy" dealers;

       -- leasing of machinery, equipment, transport and other durable items, 
          owned by individuals.

       All the above-listed kinds of activity in the sphere of the household 
goods and services production are fully productive in the economic sense of the 
word;  and they influence considerably all the elements and accounts of the 
SNA estimates in USSR.

3.     An illegal shadow economy has developed in the services sector of the 
USSR.  The daily round service market is the most vast "shadow economy" market.  
As estimated by soviet economists, the volume of "shadow" services, provided to 
the population amounts to 5-6 billion roubles per year (both in productive and 
non-productive services market), which corresponds approximately to one-half of 
all services provided to the population according to the official statistical 
data.  The workforce involved in daily round service activities in the "shadow" 
market is estimated at the level of 4.4-4.6 million average-per-year employees, 
as compared with 3 million employed by the publicly organised service sector 
and approximately 200 thousand individuals, working by licences, issued by 
financial authorities, which grant permission to carry on individual service 
activities.

       "Shadow economy" is widely represented in two more service sectors 
-- housing construction and repairs and repairs and servicing of privately 
owned cars.

       These are the services in the highest demand in the public sector which 
it cannot meet.  Therefore the private sector is especially strong here.

       The population’s annual average expenditure on construction and repairs 
of houses and flats is 1.5 to 1.8 billion roubles (wages only) in the private 
sector, which is 2-2.5 times as much as in the public sector.

       The volume of work on construction and repairs undertaken by the 
population itself is estimated at 1.3-1.5 billion roubles per annum (excluding 
payments for construction materials, acquired in the retail trade sector).
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       The second largest "shadow market" in the country is in recreational 
services.  The volume of services provided by this sector is about 
3.5-4.0 billion roubles.  The nomenclature and assortment of services are quite 
voluminous, but the principal expenditure item is renting of houses during 
vacation seasons.

       The sphere of medical services is the third largest in the "shadow 
economy" turnover.  Their volume is approximately 3 billion roubles per annum.  
It is characteristic that payments to medical personnel which possesses low or 
average qualification rather than highly qualified experts accounts for the 
bulk of expenses.  In other words, large amounts of money are paid for the 
so-called "patronage" services (payments to junior and senior nurses for better 
care, special massages and the like).

       The fourth largest area is educational services provided by private 
teachers.  The population spends about 1.5 billion roubles annually for their 
services.

       Transport services come in the fifth place with 1.3 billion roubles in 
turnover.

       The sixth are lodging services (other than recreational) for temporary 
living:  1.7 billion roubles.

       The seventh are cultural services (0.3 million roubles).

       These estimates have been made by subject experts.

4.     The problem of estimating household running services and reflecting them 
in GNP data is no less acute.  It seems reasonable to include the following 
types of activity:

       a) Cleaning, refurbishment and maintenance of living facilities, 
          including repairs made by the lodgers themselves;

       b) Servicing and repair of durable goods (including transportation 
          equipment, used for households needs), effected by the members of the 
          households;

       c) Cooking, cleaning and other;

       d) Baby and child care;

       e) Care of old, disabled and sick people;

       f) Transportation of household members or of their property using 
          household transport equipment;

       g) Clothing and bed-cloths washing in the household sector.

       Under the present economic conditions in the USSR, people have to 
produce many kinds of services themselves, spending (according to experts’ 
calculations) about 140 billion hours annually on the household.  This is 
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equivalent to the amount of work carried out by 50-60 million average-per-year 
employees.  The population produces about 20 billion roubles of work, which 
should be done by public sector service institutions only.

5.     The question, discussed above from methodological point of view, lead to  
the conclusion that it is necessary to review the definition of the household 
production sphere.  In view of the foregoing it would seem reasonable, when 
calculating the GNP, to calculate in addition:

       -- household production of canned and bottled food products, which are 
          rather important in the population’s "meal basket" during 
          winter-to-spring period;

       -- production of sunflower oil;  beer;  grape and fruit wine;

       -- "illegal" production of marketable goods (alcohol and others) and 
          services, listed under point 3; 

       -- production of certain goods for own consumption by the household;

       -- household-running services, listed under point 4.

       Thus, suggested expansion of the production sphere of the household for 
the account of "free of charge" goods and services production will allow 
measuring growth rates and volumes, the structure of the country’s economic 
development, wealth of the population, and the calculation of comparative data 
of economic development and living standards of the population of the USSR and 
other countries, with greater precision.

       Still, the presented concept is arguable and should be discussed at the 
National Accounts Experts  Meeting.  •••••       
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